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Minutes of the OTTA Board of Directors Meeting 
July 12, 2022 

 
 
Board Members Present: 
Dee DeCarlo, Zac Bleicher, Brad Neuman, Anne Giffels, Dave Montgomery, Marya 
Lucas, Alan Lougee, Steve Nichols, Chris Nelson, Carly Jenkins, Elaine Frei 
 
Others Present: 
Diane Fitzgerald and Shel Beugen 
 
Meeting called to order at 7:03PM. 
 
Approval of Minutes: 
Minutes approved with corrections. 
 
Treasurer’s Report by Brad: 
July 2022 Financial Report: 
The Art Fair is estimated to earn over $355,000 ($72,000 more than budgeted), making 
it the second-highest earning Art Fair, surpassed only by last year’s. Great job Anne, 
Barb, and the Art Fair committee! Gate revenue exceeded the budget by $48,000, 
omitted application fees were $20,000, and sponsorships and donations were $17,000 
above budget. These were partially offset by an unfavorable $11,000 for food vendor 
revenue. 
 
Thanks to Barb and Representative Croke, we received a $5,000 Illinois Back 2 
Business grant. The bricks program is forecast to be $12,750 under budget (we 
expected a $2,250 cost overrun). The forecast also assumes that there will not be any 
payments on the major projects in this fiscal year. We are now projecting a net income 
of about $66,000 for the 2022 fiscal year ending July 31. Cash at the end of this fiscal 
year is an estimated $686,000. 
 
Proposed Budget for Fiscal Year July 2022 to July 2023: 
Brad explained the evolution of the proposed budget, which involved a nearly $113,000 
loss. Because of an even bigger expected loss of $119,000 due to the elimination of 
certain fundraisers and inflation, Brad asked the directors to reduce budgets, although 
no one was asked to make an across-the-board cut. He also noted that we now have 
four years of history and a statistical projection model to aid understanding budgets, we 
made some progress getting to the program level, and we now have a monthly budget. 
 
Brad noted that although the proposed budget appears scary with a $112,976 net loss 
(and another $3,500 of capital improvements), he believes it’s acceptable with available 
funds. It still meets our cash stress test, which is having enough money to continue 
operations even if the next two art fairs cannot be held. He claimed it is reasonable, and 
money is better spent than sitting in the bank. Excluding non-cash items, the proposed 
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budget is estimated to reduce cash by $93,424. Another way to think of this is that we 
are spending $93,000 of prior surpluses. 
 
Brad noted that if we aren’t able to raise additional funds or the Art Fair doesn’t exceed 
the budget, the 2024 budget may not have enough money for several programs, 
including grants. As such, additional funding may be needed to maintain all programs in 
2024. Barb made a good suggestion that the board consider forming a Development 
Committee to find new revenue and fundraising ideas. All seemed in favor of this. 
 
For details of what's included in the budget, see Brad’s handout. Note that we did not 
have the funds to update the kitchen appliances or fix the gallery walls, and these may 
come back as emergency or supplemental requests. 
 
The Art Fair became a sticky point in the budget discussion. Brad said it is the biggest 
unknown, and the budget calls for a 2.9% increase from the prior budget but still 18.0% 
below the 2022 actual. Anne said past projections are not entirely valid given the post-
Covid environment of financial struggle and inflation. Anne proposed an amendment, an 
alternate budget related to the Art Fair, which she thought reflected the current 
environment (for example, involving gate fees and food vendors). Brad responded that 
the difference was only $13,000 and the art fair budget being $64,000 less than this 
year’s actual was already very conservative.  
 
After some spirited discussion, Anne’s proposed amendment was voted down. The 
Board then voted in favor of the proposed the budget, which was amended to include 
$20,000 in additional fundraiser revenue to reduce the loss to $92,976.   
 
Accessibility Report by Marya: 
The committee is set to install bars in the bathroom for disabled and will examine the 
threshold. There will be a neighborhood walk-about to improve curb-cuts on August 
25/26 with the Alderman’s office and CDOT. The committee is attempting to add 
accessible parking by the Triangle building.    
  
Art Fair Report by Anne: 
The committee held a debriefing meeting, and Anne’s compiling notes on that. She will 
share when ready. The revenue numbers were great. Congrats again to Anne and the 
committee on a great Art Fair!  
 
Community Safety Report by Dave: 
The June meeting was successful. Congrats Dave! The committee will evaluate city 
reimbursements for installing cameras/sensors.  
 
Grants Report by Steve: 
There’s only one grant recipient who has yet to pick up a check. 
 
HDPZ Report by Zac: 
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They had a successful and sold-out architectural history tour with about 15 people in 
attendance. The next tour is already sold-out. The last tour is end of August. Great job 
Zac & committee! Note that the HDPZ budget increased slightly for educational 
programs, including best practices for historic preservation in the Triangle. Zac noted he 
was examining hiring a pro bono consultant to aid the HDPZ committee and Board in 
evaluating functionality.  
 
There are three Mid-Century Modern homes/properties evaluating obtaining landmark 
status. A meeting was held with the HDPZ committee, these property owners, 
landmarks staff, and planning/zoning officers. They are trying to raise awareness of this 
as a possibility for homeowners.  
 
The plaques involve the budget and will require more research and thought. Board 
Members did not favor paying annual city permit fees to maintain plaques.  
 
Neighborhood Improvements Report by Alan: 
The committee discussed updating trash cans with new liners and replacing some trash 
cans.  
 
New Business: 
All voted in favor of nominating Anne as the Art Fair Chair for 2023. Cheers! 
 
Executive Session: 
The Board entered into executive session. 
The Board discussed employee compensation for Fiscal Year 2023. 
The Board exited executive session. The Board voted in favor of employee 
compensation discussed in executive session. 
 
Meeting Adjourned at 9:05 PM. 
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